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For unto us a Child is born 
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Christmas begins with Christ 
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Ryanôs Ramblingsé..from the Chaplainôs DeskéChristmas 2018 

 
As I write, we are beginning the third week of Advent.  We are called to ñRejoice in the 
Lord who is very nearò. The expectation of the people at the time was that John the Baptist 
was the Messiah. Therefore, they came to him asking in expectation, ñWhat can I do? What 
can we do?ò  In essence, the reply was simple: be the best that you can be - feed the hungry, 
clothe the naked, be kind, merciful and just. One day I believe that you and I will stand 
before the God we believe in no matter what name we might choose to call ñGodò, we will 

be asking the same question. What can I do? What can I do to be a better person? What can I do to make the 
world a better place?  The response will be the same: be the best that you can be! It really is not rocket science! It 
is simple.  Be the best; bring out the best in others. Be an agent of hope, an agent of peace, joy and love! Simple! 
 
We began this term back in September and I must admit I was bowled over by the response of the present year 7 
students when we went to the retreat to St. Maryôs Church Hall. For ten years I have been taking students and 
staff, and in all that time this present group of students were remarkable in how far they have come in so short a 
time.  Year 8 and 9 likewise have continued their own growth as you may have noticed in the recent International 
Evening and more recently our Advent Carol Service.   Being the best that we can be is something we take very 
seriously here at Bishop Douglass. Year 10 excelled themselves again this year as they worked extremely hard to 
put together the Senior Citizensô Christmas Dinner by raising funds to pay for it and setting up and serving the 
meal to the 130 plus guests who had a most enjoyable evening. They were of course aided and abetted by our 
own senior students in the sixth form.  The school continues to reach out to the local Community and at Harvest 
time in the Autumn we asked for a special Harvest collection so that we could come to the aid of our local East 
Finchley food bank organised by the community of St. Maryôs amongst others. Again this Advent we have 
organised Christmas Hampers for those less fortunate and we are sharing them with the local food bank and the 
Catholic Childrenôs Charity.  Therefore, when we stand before God we can honestly say we have reached out to 
our brothers and sisters most in need and been less selfish than we might have been.  We have chosen the right 
path! 
 
So as we wind down this term my prayer for us and for you is that we also ask - what can I do?  The answer to 
which is ñBe the best that you can be.ò Who are you? Be the best that you can be; it really is that simple.  That is 
my wish and my prayer. Soon the school will close and your homes will ring true with the sound of laughter and 
joy, I hope. I also hope that as you spend this Christmas time together you will continue to remind each other that 
we all need to be the best that we can be. 
 
Wishing you the love, peace and joy of the season of Godôs great love for all of us.  
 
Every blessing to you and yours throughout this Holy Season and through the rest of this school year. 

 

Fr. Kevin Ryan, S.X.   
Chaplain 
 

 
 

 

A Christmas Message 
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 Dear Parents and Carers, 

The Governors, staff and children are very pleased with the outcome of our recent 

Ofsted inspection.  We will strive to continue achieving very high standards, 

focusing on any areas where we are falling short, so that our pursuit of excellence is 

realised and recognised in the next Ofsted inspection. The staff and pupils deserve 

every commendation for their hard work to date and dedicated efforts.   

It has been a very successful term. Bishop Douglass International Evening was a 

great success thanks to the help of our hard working PTA, Mr Burt, Ms Gant, Ms 

Binz, Ms Spencer and Ms Wejknis. It was a colourful occasion with an array of 

national costumes. The Senior Citizensô Party on Thursday 6th December was a rip-

roaring success with over 130 visitors in attendance.  Guests were treated to a 

traditional Christmas dinner with all the trimmings. Mr Reed excelled as compere 

and bingo and carol singing was enjoyed by all. Father Christmas made a welcome 

appearance and handed out personalised gifts.  

For the hundred year anniversary at the end of the First World War, we held a moving ceremony in the school 

field on Friday before Armistice Day. Father Kevin, as always, led with a thoughtful reflection. The children 

stood silent as prayers were said for world peace.  The photographs in our Christmas edition of The Douglass 

although striking, cannot reflect the spiritual and deeply moving ambience of the occasion.  

Our Christmas appeal is centred both on raising money for the Catholic Children Society and providing food 

stuffs and hampers for their drive to support less fortunate families this Christmas.  My gratitude to parents and 

pupils who have supported this worthy cause.  

It is always sad at this time of year to say goodbye to members of staff that are leaving including Mr Brown who 

has been with us for a term in RE and Ms Sobuta who has been seconded this year to our sister school 

Salvatorian College.  

As ever I commend to you this edition of The Douglass with thanks to Ms Wilkhu for her editorial skills. I was 

delighted to read about our sixth form continuing to support Age UK with ICT classes and the regular tea dances 

for the local senior citizens.  

Christmas is a time to reflect and spend time with family and loved ones.  However, I hope that students will take 

advantage of the holiday to study and complete the work they have been set.  Another set of year 11 mock 

examinations in the core subjects will take place when we return in the New Year.  It is important that the 

momentum of study and learning is maintained over the extended break.  

May I take this opportunity to thank you all for your ongoing support this term and to wish you all a happy, Holy 

and peaceful Christmas with family, friends and loved ones. 

Martin Tissot 

Headteacher 

Headteacherôs Message 
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From the Editor 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

entertaining on the night. A spectacular Ã1500 was raised for this event which is highly exceptional. A 
massive congratulations goes to Madam Merrett and the year 10 team for their admirable effort.  
 
The International Evening, which was held on Thursday 29th November, was another wonderful event. My 
favourite performers on the night were Daman Sawhney 12S and Yuvan Sawhney 13C with their traditional 
dhol drumming ï they really did raise the roof off the building! All of the performers, students and staff 
involved came together for another exciting evening of entertainment.  
 
The sixth formers have had a good start to the academic year and have been engrossed particularly with mock 
exams for the past few weeks. In order to reward them for their efforts, a sixth form Christmas party was held 
in school on the evening of Thursday 13th December. All who attended had much fun! 
 
I have just mentioned a few of my favourite moments, but you will read about so much more over the coming 
pages. It should give you a flavour of all the hard work and dedication that goes into building Bishop 
Douglass School into a Catholic community, which is high achieving; successful; spiritual and serving to our 
wider community. May I take this opportunity to say a huge thank-you to all that have contributed to the 
Christmas edition. Wishing everybody a happy, enjoyable and peaceful Christmas holiday! 

Welcome to the Christmas 2018 edition of The Douglass. This has been another 
incredibly busy term for staff and students alike. As the December round of mock 
examinations end, we are hopeful our GCSE and A level students have made good 
progress against their targets.  
 
As a school we have been preparing for the end of term holy celebrations such as 
the Advent Service which was held on Wednesday 12th December. It was 
wonderful to see our readers, choir, orchestra and budding actors come together for 
the reflection.  
 
The Senior Citizensô Party on Thursday 6th December was another excellent 
example of how our students contribute to the wider community. Year 10 and sixth 
form students busied themselves with organising, planning, fund raising and  

 
 
Each year, Mr Castano Ospina our 
schoolkeeper creates a nativity scene for 
the school reception area. 
 
This year, true to form, Mr Castano 
Ospina has created a wonderful scene 
together with art work and running water,  
(pictured left). This is a super example of 
the community at Bishop Douglass 
School pulling together and 
demonstrating the true óChristmas Spiritô.  
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The Advent Service 

On Wednesday 12th December Bishop Douglass staff and students participated in the annual Advent Service, 
filled with an enthusiastic drama performance, carol singing and many Christmas treats to match the joyful and 
warm Christmas spirit that is ever present in the hall.  We were reminded during this season of Advent of the 
true gift of Christmas. A big thank you to all the staff and students who helped make this a reflective and 
prayerful event. 

Choir: Madeleine Adjei 7C; Gift Apula 7M; Bodwin 
Bitalo 7W; Gwenn Bulatao 7C; Nicole Chester 7O; Sofia 
DôOnghia 10W; Chanelle Daly 7O; Anna Drumchiyska 
7O; Marieann Effah Yawson 7F; Joseph Fanokun 7O; 
Denver Godinho 7O; Toni Rose Gomez 9C; Jade 
Guikoume 9C; Makena Hanchard 7C; Ashleigh Lithy 
7W; Nahanielle Manuel 7C; Tay Minto 7M; Nteisi Ntalla 
7C; Sara Obika 7M; Teya Otite 9A; Bianca Pinto 10M; 
Favour Uwenduyile 7M; Hannah Viera 7M; Rokalya 
Wallace 7W; Nikola Wrobel 7C; Rafaela Poncho 7M; 
Aminah Allen 9A; Ryan Bah 7W; Shian  Bulandos 7O; 
Ahoo Damiar 7O; Kaiya Dawkins 7M; Nathaniel De 
Guzman 7F; Nina Del Mundo 7O; Elizabeth Fabelurin 
7F; Iara Goncalves 10C; Savannah Makinde 10F; Adam 
Shergold 7F; Katerina Stepanova 7M; Jasmine Tominez 
7M and Karina Zarei 7O.  Orchestra: Iona Ogunnimo 
9A; Sebastian Barrows 10C; Akeel Whyte 10F; 
Alexandra Walczak 10C; Max Walczak 12S; Joan Pau 
Mendoza 8C and Taiye Ajao 10F. 


